ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, JUNE 24, 2014
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. David E. Saveikis
 

3 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Greg Moore
3.  Steven M. Kendus



3. Sgt. Tim Pritchett
4.  Raymond F. Burris  



4. Rob Hossler
5.  Robert C. Nichols 



5. Craig Rhoads
6.  Neal Dukes 




6. Mike Stangl
7.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



7. Johnny Moore
8.  Joe C. Johnson 



8. Anthony Gonzon
9.  Dean Ratliff (Absent)



 9. Matt DiBona





              10. Joe Rogerson






11. Karen Kennedy

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.   Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made and voted unanimously to approve the April 29, 2014 minutes as written.  

The Council meeting scheduled for May 27 was cancelled.

Agenda Item 2.  Update on NWCO Permits (Joe Rogerson).

Joe Rogerson, deer and furbearer biologist, presented a PowerPoint presentation on Delaware’s nuisance wildlife control operator (NWCO) new certification program.  The Division partnered with the University of Nebraska-Lincoln and Cornell University to develop a training program for individuals that control and resolve wildlife conflicts.  Delaware’s wildlife control operator program has been certified by the National Wildlife Control Operators Association.  The program is divided into two parts: a core course teaching wildlife control operator basics and a detailed species supplement in which WCOs are taught wildlife life history and techniques to resolve conflicts with many wildlife species.  To successfully complete the course, prospective individuals must obtain a passing grade of at least 80% on the exam.  Cost for the training is $270.00 or $220.00 for the internet course.  Currently, 21 companies have obtained certification and been permitted by the Division.  
Agenda Item 3.  Shad Hatchery (Johnny Moore).

Johnny Moore, fisheries scientist with the Fisheries Section, presented an updated PowerPoint presentation on the Nanticoke Shad Restoration Project, which includes the Nanticoke Shad Hatchery that opened in 2005 because of declining populations of shad in the Nanticoke watershed.  Mr. Moore described how shad naturally spawn in the river and showed slides of the hatchery spawning and how eggs are marked.  The shad hatchery spawning process involves:  (1) captured adults spawning in the tank, (2) egg collection, (3) egg transfer to incubation jars for four or five days and (4) jars moved to culture tanks to hatch after eggs have “eyed up.”  Three days after hatching the shad fry are marked with OTC to permanently mark their inner ear bone (otolith) and then stocked in the Nanticoke River and Broad Creek.    Over six million shad from the hatchery have been stocked from 2000 to 2014.  Samples for juveniles are taken at four sites every two weeks from July through October, with100 fish samples retained to determine the ratio of hatchery and naturally produced juvenile shad.   
In summary, Mr. Moore stated that the stockings have helped increase the shad population.  One goal of the project is for the percentage of marked juvenile and adult shad to be low over an extended period of time, an indication that natural reproduction from wild fish is outnumbering hatchery releases and that the population is capable of sustaining itself.  

Agenda Item 4.  Update on Turkey Season (Matt DiBona).

Matt DiBona, gamebird biologist, presented a summary of the 2014 Spring Wild Turkey Season.  A record harvest of 687 birds was reported. Eighty-three birds (12% of the total harvest) were harvested from public lands, most notably at Redden State Forest and Norman G. Wilder Wildlife Area.  During the youth/disabled hunter special hunt day on April 5th, 20 turkeys were harvested.  Highlights of the 2014 season included four birds taken by use of a crossbow and the harvest of 36 non-typical birds, including one bird with five beards with a combined length of 35.5 inches.  The heaviest bearded bird taken was an adult gobbler that weighed 25.5 lbs.  Discussion ensued on whether additional turkey check stations would be added to Sussex County, while the Division had no such plans but would consider doing so if additional sporting goods stores would be willing to participate.   

Agenda Item 5.  License Revenues (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis provided an update and brief history of the Division’s revenue/fee proposal, which had been discussed at four previous Council meetings.  The Division’s Wildlife Section is experiencing increasing annual operational budget deficits due to continued reductions in hunting license revenues, with a license revenue shortfall last year of $311,000.    

Lacking additional license revenues, the following cost saving cuts have been or will be implemented in the coming months in addition to the $200,000 of internal administrative cost savings recently implemented:

1. Reduce as soon as late-July operating hours and the number of seasonal employees at the Ommelanden Range.  The Division is considering closing Ommelanden on Wednesday mornings and all day Fridays.  The Range would still be open Wednesday from noon to 8:00 p.m. and on Saturdays and Sundays.  
2. Hired five fewer summer seasonal employees for wildlife area maintenance and management.  
3. Started closing portions of wildlife areas on May 15 to reduce road maintenance costs.  These areas will be reopened for hunting seasons.  
4. Convert some current wildlife area lottery hunting access to self-sign-in, first-come/first-served, which will reduce staffing needs.  Deer stands and waterfowl blinds will still be maintained.
5. Reduced habitat management on wildlife areas this past spring by eliminating all annual food plot planting, reducing the number of sunflower dove fields by 50% and reducing invasive species control.  Fertilizer use was also reduced.

6. Eliminate in the coming months all license account expenditures on activities that cannot be matched to federal grants such as nuisance wildlife response, dog training areas and wildlife rehabilitation.  These are not eligible for PR grant funds so they have been paid using only license account funds, which is unsustainable and uses license funds that could otherwise be used to match triple the amount of federal PR funds.  
7. Increase the rental fee for use of the C&R Center for dog field trials.  Dog field trial site management is not eligible for PR grant funds so they have been paid with license funds, which is unsustainable and uses license funds that could otherwise be used to match triple the amount of federal PR funds.  An account will be established to manage the C&R Center and the field trial grounds using the C&R Center rental revenues.
8. Eliminate the use of three fleet vehicles.    
After discussion, the Council agreed to continue to support the Division’s proposed cuts.
Agenda Item 6. Director Update (David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis gave the following Division update:

H.B. 98, developed by the Division and introduced last year to establish gray fox, skunk and weasel as game animals, was introduced to the Senate Natural Resources Committee where Senate Amendment 1 was introduced to remove the gray fox from the bill while still allowing their incidental take.  After discussion at the April meeting, the Council made a motion to draft a resolution supporting H.B. 98 as originally written by the Division without Amendment No. 1.  Councilman Kendus drafted and submitted the resolution to the General Assembly.  Director Saveikis distributed a copy of the resolution signed by Council chair Montague to the Council members.  The bill is not expected to pass the General Assembly.
H.B. 238, developed by the Division to defer possession limits for migratory game birds to federal regulations rather than being limited to current Delaware law of two times the daily bag limit passed the House and is awaiting Senate action.  
S.B. 258 developed by the Division to increase fines and declassify certain hunting, trapping and fishing violations was introduced in the Senate and passed unanimously and awaits House action. 
H.B. 391, initiated and introduced by Representative Spiegelman, updates the current code to establish a range of allowable calibers for handguns used to hunt deer rather than the current law which identifies specific calibers.  This bill was released from the House Natural Resources Committee.

Chairman Montague reported that he had heard rumors that the Division was considering allowing farmers in Sussex County to hunt deer anytime of the year.  Director Saveikis responded that several years ago there was a stakeholder process which resulted in a ten year deer management plan for 2009 through 2019.  As part of that plan, a deer depredation program was put in place along with a severe deer damage program for farmers experiencing crop damage caused by deer.   The deer depredation program allows enrolled farmers to shoot an unlimited number of deer during the framework of the normal hunting season, with the requirement that harvested deer be tagged and reported.  The severe deer depredation program allows enrolled farmers to shoot an unlimited number of deer outside the framework of the normal hunting season for nine months from August 15 through May 15, with the requirement that harvested deer be tagged and reported.  Director Saveikis stated that the Division recognizes that in certain areas the deer population and agricultural conflicts may require additional management measures.  The Division is considering a pilot program for an extreme deer depredation permit in the Cypress Swamp area near Gumboro because of extreme deer damage to crops reported to cost farmers hundreds of thousands of dollars annually.  This pilot extreme deer damage program would allow a limited number of farmers to shoot an unlimited number of deer from May 16 through August 14, with the requirement that harvested deer be tagged and reported.  High powered rifles or night harvest would not be permitted.  A condition of the permit would be for the farmer to develop and follow a Division-approved deer management plan that would include an assessment of the population, establish a harvest quota and meet the objective of reducing the deer herd.  Deer harvested under this experimental permit would have to be donated to the Delaware Sportsmen Against Hunger Program.    
Council member comments included:

· Chairman Montague – How will the Division know that the deer will be retrieved once they are shot?  Director Saveikis responded that the farmer will have to report the harvest and place the deer in a Sportsmen Against Hunger Program cooler.
· Councilman Nichols – How many farmers are currently enrolled in the severe deer program?  Joe Rogerson responded that all farmers that want this permit are currently enrolled in the severe deer program, which number in the hundreds. 
· Councilman Nichols – How many deer are harvested under the severe deer damage program?  Joe Rogerson responded that generally speaking out of the 200+ farmers that have the permits there are between 400 and 500 deer harvested from February into May, with most of the deer taken in February after the regular hunting season closes.  Councilman Nichols stated that the Division should not be responsible to find other resources for the permittees if they do not meet the objectives of their permit.    Director Saveikis stated that another condition of the pilot permit would be that if a farmer could not meet their harvest quota they may have to allow hunting access to Division-certified public master hunters.  The Division is also considering whether to propose liberalizing the regular hunting seasons statewide or in certain management zones to further reduce the deer herd.
· Councilman Johnson – Is this one of the areas that had a major hemorrhagic disease outbreak?  Joe Rogerson responded that no it was not but that cases were reported there.  Zones 12 and 15 were the zones that had the hemorrhagic disease in 2012.  
· Councilman Burris – How large of an area is being considered and are they all in one area?  Director Saveikis responded that some of the farms are adjacent to each other and consist of up to 1,000 acres each.  The farms are located on both sides of the Cypress Swamp.  
· Councilman Nichols – Stated that he felt it would open up the flood gates.  Director Saveikis responded that this will be an experimental program and if it works it could be statewide.  If there are problems, then the experimental program would not continue.  Councilman Nichols emphasized the need for all of these permittees to have a deer management plan in place by September.
Director Saveikis stated that he will keep the Council updated on the Division’s decision.
 
Director Saveikis distributed the new 2014 – 2015 Hunting & Trapping Guide and the new annual fishing rulers to the Council members.

Director Saveikis reported that the new C&R Center for dog field trial events is almost complete to replace the old building that was in poor condition.  Bond Bill (not hunting license) funding was used to construct the 60 x 40 pole building that has a rustic cabin look.  There will be a grand opening and dedication later this year.
Director Saveikis reported that the Woodland Beach Wildlife Area is now named the Tony Florio Woodland Beach Wildlife Area.  Mr. Florio was hired in 1954 as a field technician for the Division and retired in 1986 holding the position of Wildlife Section Administrator.  Director Saveikis stated it was a successful event attended by over 100 people and gave credit to Wayne Lehman and his crew for organizing the event.   

ANNOUNCEMENTS


Rob Hossler, program manager, stated that two proposals from the February Advisory Council meeting were to end both the brant season and the sea duck season on January 31.   Mr. Hossler clarified that sea duck hunting has to be within the designated sea duck zone which is not less than 800 yards seaward of the Delaware Bay shore or Atlantic Ocean. As such, hunters shooting brant in the Inland bays cannot legally shoot sea ducks and that this might be misunderstood by those who switched the sea duck season to align with the brant season. If those that supported this proposal were unaware of this regulation, Mr. Hossler suggested that the sea duck season be aligned to match the regular duck season to avoid unintended harvest violations.  The framework for the waterfowl seasons will be set at the Atlantic Flyway Council meeting next month which he and other staff members will be attending.  Greg Moore suggested that this concern be brought up again at the August Advisory Council meeting for clarification.   


Chairman Montague thanked Greg Moore for his work with the Council.  Mr. Moore will retire on July 1, 2014 after 40 years with the Division.   


Dave Healey, a member of the audience and past Advisory Council Chairman, commented that the Ommelanden Range 99 year lease only costs the Division $1.00/year so there would no savings to the Division to end the lease.  Director Saveikis stated that was correct, with the proposed savings coming from reductions in operation costs.  The Division is not planning on ending the lease and is committed to keep the Ommelanden Range open as revenues allow.  
THERE WILL BE NO ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING IN JULY.

AGENDA FOR THE 8/12/2014 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING

1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Adoption of Waterfowl Seasons for 2014-2015 (Rob Hossler).

3. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:18 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
